

AFClient

User Guide

Version 3.4.0

July 2021

Arbitration Forums, Inc. 3820 Northdale Blvd. Suite 200A Tampa, FL 33624

AFClient User Guide

This manual represents a print version of the AFClient User Guide. Care should be taken when referencing printed material, as it may not represent the most up-to-date information available.

© 2021 Arbitration Forums, Inc.

All rights reserved. No parts of this work may be reproduced in any form or by any means — graphic, electronic, or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, taping, or information storage and retrieval systems — without the written permission of Arbitration Forums, Inc.

While every precaution has been taken in the preparation of this document, Arbitration Forums, Inc. assumes no responsibility for errors or omissions, or for damages resulting from the use of information contained in this document or from the use of programs and source code that may accompany it. In no event shall Arbitration Forums, Inc. be liable for any loss of profit or any other commercial damage caused or alleged to have been caused directly or indirectly by this document.

Revised: July 2021

Table of Contents

1.0 Introduction	4
1.1 Overview 1.2 About the AFClient User Guide	4
2.0 Submitting Evidence for Subrogation Demand	5
2.1 Supported Business Processes (Subrogation)2.2 AFClient Virtual Printer (Subrogation)	
2.3 Network Connection Problems (Subrogation)	
2.4 AFClient Options (Subrogation)	
2.5 AFScan Document Scanner (Subrogation)	
2.6 AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (Subrogation)	
3.0 Submitting Evidence for Online Filing (OLF)	
3.1 Supported Business Process (OLF)	
3.2 AFClient Virtual Printer (OLF)	
3.3 Network Connection Problems (OLF)	
3.4 AFScan Document Scanner (OLF)	
3.5 AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (OLF)	
4.0 Submitting Evidence for Total Recovery Solution® (TRS®)	67
4.1 Supported Business Process (TRS)	
4.2 AFClient Virtual Printer (TRS)	
4.3 Network Connection Problems (TRS)	
4.4 AFScan Document Scanner (TRS)	
4.5 AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (TRS)	
5.0 AFDashboard	94

1.0 Introduction

1.1 Overview

AFClient is proprietary software developed by Arbitration Forums, Inc. (AF) that provides a method for easily attaching claim-related documents and evidence to an electronic subrogation demand or arbitration filing within AF's systems.

This document describes how to use AFClient and assumes that the software has been installed on your system.

For additional information related to the installation of AFClient, refer to the AFClient Installation Guide.

AFClient Description

AFClient provides three methods of uploading documents:

AFPrint – Virtual Printer

AFPrint is a "virtual printer" that allows you to submit evidence documents in the same manner used to print those documents to a physical printer. AFPrint converts the item to PostScript format and attaches it to the appropriate subrogation demand or arbitration filing.

AFScan – Document Scanner

AFScan is a document scanner that allows you to submit paper-based evidence documents by scanning them using any TWAIN-compliant scanner. AFScan converts the item to a PDF and attaches it to the appropriate subrogation demand or arbitration filing.

Context Menu – Send to AFClient

The "Send to AFClient" option is available from Windows Explorer. It allows users to select one or more evidence documents from Windows Explorer and attaches the selected evidence documents to the appropriate subrogation demand or arbitration filing.

See Also:

About AFClient Help

1.2 About the AFClient User Guide

AF developed this user guide to help you become familiar with AFClient.

Usage Tips

Here are some tips to help you use this guide. Use any of the methods below, depending on what works best for you.

• View the online user guide in sequence using the Table of Contents. Click the

Contents button (upper left-hand corner), then click on a bookmark to see its

contents. Click each page to view the corresponding information in the right-hand pane.

- Find information using the online index. Click the *Index* button, scroll through the keyword list, and then click the keyword. When you click a keyword, the corresponding topic appears in the left-hand pane.
- Locate every occurrence of a word or phrase in the online user guide by clicking the *Search* link and then entering the word. When the list of topics displays, click the topic title you want to display. The corresponding topic appears in the right-hand pane.
- Hyperlinks are clickable items such as text (typically underlined and displayed in a different color) that perform an action such as displaying another topic or a Web page.

See Also:

Overview

2.0 Submitting Evidence for Subrogation Demand

2.1 Supported Business Processes (Subrogation)

AFClient supports two different business processes for associating evidence related to a subrogation demand depending on the needs of your organization.

Evidence Submitted AFTER Demand Created

With this business process, you would:

- First, create your subrogation demands within E-Subro Hub.
- Then, submit evidence documents for these demands using AFClient.

Evidence Submitted BEFORE Demand Created

With this business process, you would:

- First, use AFClient to submit evidence documents for your subrogation demands. The system will "hold" these documents until a demand is created with the related claim number.
- Then, create your demands within E-Subro Hub. At this point, the system will automatically associate any evidence documents to the first demand created with the same claim number.

See Also:

AFClient Virtual Printer (Subrogation) Network Connection Problems (Subrogation) AFClient Options (Subrogation) AFScan Document Scanner (Subrogation)

AFContext Menu - Send to AFClient (Subrogation)

2.2 AFClient Virtual Printer (Subrogation)

The AFClient Virtual Printer allows you to upload claim-related documents from any desktop application using the same approach used to print those same documents. In doing so, the AFClient Virtual Printer converts the "printed" document to PostScript format and automatically associates it with a specific subrogation demand based on the claim number you enter.

Before Using AFClient

After installing AFClient, a new printer (a virtual printer) will be accessible from your system. By default, this printer is named "AFClient Virtual Printer." However, your system administrator may have specified another name for this printer. Before using the AFPrint application, you will need to know the name of this virtual printer.

Depending upon your operating system, the steps used to verify the installation of AFClient will vary. Contact your system administrator if you need assistance.

In the Windows 7 operating system, you can verify the installation from the Devices and Printers window. In the Windows 10 operating system, you can verify the installation of AFClient 3.4.0 from the Printers and Scanners window.

The remainder of this guide assumes that the printer is named "AFClient Virtual Printer."

Accessing the AFClient Virtual Printer

The AFClient Virtual Printer can be used with any desktop application that supports printing to a Windows printer.

To access the virtual printer:

- 1. Open the document you wish to submit using the appropriate application on your system.
- 2. Print the document in the manner that will allow you to choose your printer.
- 3. From within the Print dialog, select the AFClient Virtual Printer and click *Print* to proceed.

Note: The AFClient Virtual Printer can be set up with a different name. See "Before Using AFClient" for additional information.

Choosing an Application

Upon launching the AFClient Virtual Printer (also known as AFPrint), the first choice you may need to be aware of concerns the Application radio buttons located in the upper right-hand corner of the window.

3 AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration Use Prior Claim
Evidence Type	Select Multiple
	4
☑ Viewable by other parties	
	Send Document Cancel
Ready	

Click on the "Subrogation" radio button to submit evidence items to a subrogation demand.

Note: AFClient will remember your Application selection the next time it's launched.

Entering a Claim Number

You can enter a claim number by typing it in the Claim Number field or by copying and pasting from your claim system.

S AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation
Claim Number	
CLM-022345-01	Use Prior Claim
Evidence Type	Select Multiple
Viewable by other parties	Send Document Cancel
Ready	

If you are submitting subsequent evidence items to a demand that you previously submitted to, you can click *Use Prior Claim*, and AFClient will enter the number for you.

Eile View Settings Help ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven. Claim Number Use Prior Claim Evidence Type Select Multiple	Grant - AFClient Document Printer	N
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven. Claim Number Use Prior Claim Evidence Type Select Multiple	<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	13
Evidence Type Select Multiple	ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	
Select Multiple	Claim Number	Use Prior Claim
		Select Multiple
Evidence Description		A 7
✓ Viewable by other parties	✓ Viewable by other parties	
Send Document Cancel	Ready	Send Document Cancel

Selecting Evidence Type

Depending upon the contents of the document(s) you are submitting, there are two ways to identify them.

Submitting a Single Evidence Item

If the document that you are submitting contains only a single evidence item (such as an estimate), use the following steps to identify the item:

1. Click the drop-down list under the Evidence Type section.

G AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application
Claim Number CLM-022345-01	Use Prior Claim
Evidence Type Estimate	Select Multiple
Evidence Description	•
Viewable by other parties	Send Document Cancel
Ready	

2. Select the type from the pre-populated list.

Note: You may also use the built-in keyboard shortcuts to choose the items from this field. See "Using Keyboard Shortcuts (Hot Keys)" for additional information.

Submitting Multiple Evidence Items

If your document contains several evidence items (such as a police report, photos, and an estimate), or your claim system allows you to queue several items at once, use the following steps to identify the items:

1. Click Select Multiple.

G AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	→
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number	
CLM-022345-01	Use Prior Claim
Evidence Type Evidence Description	Select Multiple
	-
☑ Viewable by other parties Ready	Send Document Cancel

- 2. From the Select Multiple Evidence Items window, add the desired items to the list via one of the following methods:
- Click the desired item from the Evidence Types list; then click Add Item.

💕 AFPrint - Select Multiple Evidence Iten	ns	
Evidence Types		Evidence Items
Adjusters Notes Applicant Recorded Statement Applicant Written Statement Bailment Form Case Law Coverage Denial Letter Deductible Denial Letter Diminished Value Documentation Estimate Expert Report	Add Ite	
Loss of Use Provision Motor Vehicle Accident Report Other	← in the same ord	er as each Evidence Item within your document
		OK Cancel

OR

• Double-click the desired item from the Evidence Types list.

Evidence Types			Evidence Items
Motor Vehicle Accident Report Other Payment History Photograph(s) Police Report Policy Uncellation Letter Policy Declarations Policy Language Proof of Damages Proof of Payment Rental Agreement Rental Bill/Receipt Reservation of Rights Letter Respondent Recorded Statement		Add Item Remove	Expert Report Photograph(s)
Double-click each Evidence Type	in the	e same order as ea	ch Evidence Item within your document OK Cancel

Note: The items should be chosen in the order they appear in the document being submitted. For example, if the document being uploaded contains an estimate, a police report, and photographs, in that order, those items should be chosen from this list in that order as well.

3. Click **OK** to continue.

Entering Evidence Description

The Evidence Description field varies depending on whether you are submitting single or multiple evidence items.

Note: Evidence Description is optional except for the evidence type "Other."

Evidence Description – Single Item

After selecting the desired Evidence Type from the drop-down list, enter the optional description in the Evidence Description field by selecting the field and typing the desired description.

Evidence Description – Multiple Items

After selecting the multiple evidence items (see *Selecting Evidence Type > Submitting Multiple Evidence Items* for additional information), the chosen items will be displayed in columns. To add a description, click the corresponding field.

Multiple Item List Links

Once multiple items have been selected and are presented in the column format, this list can be modified using the links available at the top of the list.

The links are used to:

- Add Items Opens the Select Multiple Evidence Items dialog (see *Selecting Evidence Type > Submitting Multiple Evidence Items* for additional information)
- Remove Removes the currently selected item from the list
- Move Up Moves the currently selected item to the next higher position in the list
- Move Down Moves the currently selected item to the next lower position in the list

ঔ AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer		
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp		
ARBITRATION F Industry created. Men	ORUMS, INC. nbership driven.	Application Subrogation
Claim Number		
CLM-022345-01		Use Prior Claim
Add Items Remove		Move Up Move Down
Evidence Type	D	escription
1 Estimate	Estimate for damages	
2 Photograph(s)	Pictures for damages	
3 Police Report	police report for the incident	
The order of the item	' is listed above should reflect the order of	the evidence within your document
	N	
	S	
		Send Document Cancel
Ready		

Note: When uploading multiple items in a single document, the items should be listed in the order they appear in the document being submitted. For example, if the document being uploaded contains an estimate, a police report, and photographs, in that order, those items should be listed in that order as well.

Choosing Viewable By Other Parties Status

The "Viewable by other parties" checkbox provides a method of indicating if the evidence items being submitted should be viewable by the opposing party or only by the submitter's party.

When an item is submitted with this box checked, that item is made available to other parties to the demand. Items submitted in this manner will remain available in E-Subro Hub even if that demand goes to arbitration. If some evidence items should be viewable only by the submitter's party, those items should be submitted with this box unchecked.

Note: As shown in the image below, this checkbox applies to the entire document being submitted, whether it contains single or multiple items. For multiple items that are submitted as a single document, all items in that document will either be viewable or will not.

Once items are made viewable by another party, they cannot be modified to make them non-viewable.

🔡 AF	Print - AFClient Document Printer	×
<u> </u>	<u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
	ARBITRATION F Industry created. Men	ORUMS, INC. <i>nbership driven</i> . Application Subrogation Arbitration
C C	Claim Number	
	CLM-022345-01	Use Prior Claim
A	dd Items Remove	Move Up Move Down
	Evidence Type	Description
	1 Estimate	Estimate for damages
	2 Photograph(s)	Pictures for damages
	3 Police Report	police report for the incident
	The order of the item Viewable by other parties	is listed above should reflect the order of the evidence within your document
		Send Document Cancel
Read	У	

Completing/Canceling Upload Process

Once all the desired information has been chosen, complete the upload by clicking *Send Document*.

Note: Once *Send Document* is clicked, you may immediately proceed to the next item you need to upload. Verification of the upload is not required.

Clicking *Cancel* aborts the AFClient process and closes the window without sending the document.

🞯 AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application
Claim Number	
CLM-022345-01	Use Prior Claim
Evidence Type Estimate Evidence Description	Select Multiple
Damage Estimates	× •
✓ Viewable by other parties	\searrow
	Send Document Cancel
Ready	

Using the Matching Cases Dialog

When submitting a document, the system checks the claim number you entered for a match in E-Subro Hub.

The Matching Cases dialog will always be displayed when:

• Multiple E-Subro Hub demands are found that match the claim number you specified.

OR

• A matching E-Subro Hub demand is found, and you are the Responder.

Depending upon your configuration choices, the Matching Cases dialog may alert you to other conditions. See <u>AFClient Options (Subrogation)</u> for additional information.

If a match is found that meets one of the conditions listed above, you will be asked to choose the demand to which you would like the evidence linked.

Select the desired demand by clicking the corresponding checkbox. Click OK to confirm.

Vaua Dala	Advance Commons	Advance Claim Number	Adverse la sure d	Adverse Des	Varia la aviar d	Vaux Dan
Your Role Demander	Adverse Company Gmac Insurance	Adverse Claim Number np-20110215-1137-GMAC		Adverse Rep Ben Responder	Your Insured	Your Rep John Deman
Demander	Beta Insurance Co	np-20110215-1137-beta		Den Keaponder		John Deman

Note: If the evidence being submitted applies to more than one of the listed demands, simply check the corresponding box for each of the demands you would like the document to be associated with.

If you know that you will be creating another demand with the same claim number that this evidence would also apply to, simply check the *Link this evidence to the next case we enter with this claim number* box, and the item will be linked to any demands you have chosen from the list as well as the next demand that is created with the same claim number.

ne following case(s) match the claim number you specified (np-20110215-1137-alpha). elect the case(s) to which this evidence should be linked.							
	Your Role	Adverse Company	Adverse Claim Number	Adverse Insured	Adverse Rep	Your Insured	Your Rep
	Demander	Gmac Insurance	np-20110215-1137-GMAC		Ben Responder		John Demand
2	Demander	Beta Insurance Co	np-20110215-1137-beta				John Demand
	Link this evidence to the next case we enter with this claim number						

Using Keyboard Shortcuts (Hot Keys)

The following keyboard shortcuts are available in AFClient:

Overall:

- Esc Exits AFClient
- Ctrl+W Switches applications between E-Subro Hub and Arbitration under Application section
- Ctrl+O Opens the E-Subro Hub Options dialog
- Ctrl+M Select multiple
- Ctrl+R Use prior claim (works only if focus is within the claim number textbox)
- Enter Sends the document unless focus is in the Select Multiple popup or Edit Description mode

• First Letter of Word – Selects items from the Evidence Type list by entering the first letter of the item in the list

Select Multiple Popup:

- Arrow Up/Down Move between rows in list
- Enter (while selected on list) Move that value to the other column
- Enter (while focus is on a button) Perform that button's action

Multiple Evidence Items Table:

- Arrow Up/Down Move between rows in list
- Ctrl+E (while selected on row in list) Edit the description for that row
- Ctrl+U (while selected on row in list) Move the item up in list
- Ctrl+D (while selected on row in list) Move the item down in list

Edit Description Mode:

- Enter Carriage return in text being typed
- Ctrl+A Select all
- Ctrl+C Copy
- Ctrl+V Paste
- Home Move to beginning of text
- End Move to end of text
- **Delete** Delete character to right of cursor
- **Backspace** Delete character to left of cursor
- Arrows Reposition cursor without deleting

See Also:

<u>Supported Business Processes (Subrogation)</u> <u>Network Connection Problems (Subrogation)</u> <u>AFClient Options (Subrogation)</u> <u>AFScan Document Scanner (Subrogation)</u> <u>AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (Subrogation)</u>

2.3 Network Connection Problems (Subrogation)

When submitting evidence items, AFClient will automatically detect any network problems.

Handling Submission during Network Problems

When a networking issue arises, AFClient allows two options:

• Continue with the submission – AFClient will store the evidence item and will transmit this item to the server when the network problem is resolved.

OR

• Cancel the submission – AFClient will discard this evidence item, and you can resubmit the item at a later time.

In general, this design enables you to continue submitting evidence items in spite of any network problems. However, since AFClient was unable to obtain any matching case information from the server (due to the network problem), when this evidence item is successfully transmitted to the server, it will be processed based on the number of demands found for the claim number specified for this evidence item.

- If ZERO demands exist for this claim number where your company is the Demander, this evidence will be attached to the next demand your company adds with this claim number.
- If EXACTLY ONE demand exists for this claim number where your company is the Demander, this evidence will be attached to the existing demand only.
- If MORE THAN ONE demand exists for this claim number where your company is the Demander, this evidence will be DISCARDED, as the system cannot determine which demand to attach to.
- UNDER NO CIRCUMSTANCES will this evidence be attached to an existing demand where your company is the Responder.

In this case, the safest course of action would be to cancel the submission and try again later when the network problem has been resolved (thereby allowing you to see the cases that match this claim number).

Note: These processing rules are displayed within the "Network Timeout or Error" dialog.

See Also:

Supported Business Processes (Subrogation) AFClient Virtual Printer (Subrogation) AFClient Options (Subrogation) AFScan Document Scanner (Subrogation) AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (Subrogation)

2.4 AFClient Options (Subrogation)

The AFClient Options control the conditions under which the Matching Case dialog will be displayed.

These settings are intended to be configured in a way that corresponds with an organization's business process for evidence submission. During the installation of AFClient, these settings can be configured globally by an organization to match its evidence submission process.

For more information regarding the installation of AFClient, refer to the *AFClient Installation Guide*.

Choosing AFClient Options

Note: The AFClient Options pertain only to E-Subro Hub demands and are not relevant to the submission of arbitration-related evidence.

The following alerts can be configured:

• Alert me if no E-Subro Hub cases are found for the specified claim number – Indicates whether the Matching Case dialog should be displayed if a matching case IS NOT found in the system when submitting an evidence item.

If your organization submits its evidence AFTER creating its subrogation demands, AF recommends this option be turned ON.

If your organization submits its evidence BEFORE creating its subrogation demands, AF recommends this option be turned OFF.

• Alert me if a single E-Subro Hub case is found that matches the specified claim number – Indicates whether the Matching Case dialog should be displayed if a matching case IS found in the system when submitting an evidence item.

If your organization submits its evidence AFTER creating its subrogation demands, AF recommends this option be turned OFF.

If your organization submits its evidence BEFORE creating its subrogation demands, AF recommends this option be turned ON.

Make changes by selecting or unselecting the appropriate checkbox. Click OK to proceed.

See Also:

Supported Business Processes (Subrogation) AFClient Virtual Printer (Subrogation) Network Connection Problems (Subrogation) AFScan Document Scanner (Subrogation) AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (Subrogation)

2.5 AFScan Document Scanner (Subrogation)

AFScan is an optional component of AFClient that functions as a document-scanning application that directly controls your document scanner. This section describes the basic procedure for using AFScan.

Launching AFScan Document Scanner

The AFScan Document Scanner provides a method of submitting paper-based evidence using any TWAIN-compliant scanner attached to your computer.

Because AFScan acts as a separate application, you will need to start AFScan by choosing it from either your Start menu or All Programs list (depending upon your operating system and setup).

As AFScan is initiating, it will check for a scanner attached to your computer.

If a scanner connection is NOT found, AFScan will display an error message. Click **OK** to proceed. After verifying the connection of your scanner, restart AFScan.

If a scanner connection is found, AFScan will display a 'Ready' message along with the name of the attached scanner.

AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner	×
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation
Claim Number	Use Prior Claim
Evidence Type	Select Multiple
Evidence Description	
	* •
✓ Viewable by other parties	
Originals One-Sided (Simplex)	Scan Document Close
Ready	HP HD Webcam [Fixed] Test Configuration

Choosing an Application

Upon launching AFScan, you will see the Application radio buttons located in the upper right-hand corner of the window.

Click on the "Subrogation" radio button to submit evidence items to a subrogation demand.

Note: AFScan will remember your Application selection the next time it's launched.

Entering a Claim Number

You can enter a claim number by typing it in the Claim Number field or by copying and pasting from your claim system.

> AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner	×
<u>File View Settings Help</u>	3
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number	_
NP-20150601-1319-D	Use Prior Claim
Evidence Description	Select Multiple
	-
☑ Viewable by other parties	
Originals One-Sided (Simplex) Two-Sided (Duplex)	Scan Document Close
Ready	HP HD Webcam [Fixed]

If you are submitting subsequent evidence items to a demand that you previously submitted to, you can click *Use Prior Claim*, and AFClient (AFScan) will enter the number for you.

Selecting Evidence Type

Depending upon the contents of the document(s) you are submitting, there are two ways to identify evidence.

Submitting a Single Evidence Item

If the document that you are submitting contains only a single evidence item (such as an estimate), use the following steps to identify the item:

1. Click the drop-down list under the Evidence Type section.

AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation
Claim Number NP-20150601-1319-D	Use Prior Claim
Estimate	Select Multiple
Evidence Description	* *
✓ Viewable by other parties	
Originals One-Sided (Simplex) Two-Sided (Duplex)	Scan Document Close
Ready	HP HD Webcam [Fixed]

2. Select the type from the pre-populated list.

Note: You may also use the built-in keyboard shortcuts to choose the items from this field. See "Using Keyboard Shortcuts (Hot Keys)" for additional information.

Submitting Multiple Evidence Items

If your document contains several evidence items (such as a police report, photos, and an estimate) or your claim system allows you to queue several items at once, use the following steps to identify the items:

1. Click *Select Multiple*.

AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	2
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application
Claim Number	
NP-20150601-1319-D	Use Prior Claim
Evidence Type Evidence Description	Select Multiple
☑ Viewable by other parties	
Originals	
One-Sided (Simplex)	Scan Document Close
Ready	HP HD Webcam [Fixed]

- 2. From the Select Multiple Evidence Items window, add the desired items to the list via one of the following methods:
- Click the desired item from the Evidence Types list; then click Add Item.

OR

• Double-click the desired item from the Evidence Types list.

AFScan - Select Multiple Evidence Iter	ns		₩ A	×
Evidence Types			Evidence Items	
Adjusters Notes Applicant Recorded Statement Applicant Written Statement Bailment Form Case Law Coverage Denial Letter Deductible Denial Letter Diminished Value Documentation Estimate Expert Report Loss of Use Provision Motor Vehicle Accident Report Other	E tin th	Add Item Remove	ch Evidence Item within your docum	nent
			OK Canc	el
·				

Note: The items should be chosen in the order they appear in the document being submitted. For example, if the document being uploaded contains an estimate, a police report, and photographs, in that order, those items should be chosen from this list in that order as well.

3. Click **OK** to continue.

Entering Evidence Description

The Evidence Description field varies depending on whether you are submitting single or multiple evidence items.

Evidence Description – Single Item

After selecting the desired Evidence Type from the drop-down list, enter the optional description in the Evidence Description field by selecting the field and typing the description.

AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application
Claim Number	
NP-20150601-1319-D	Use Prior Claim
Evidence Type Estimate	Select Multiple
μ <u>β</u>	* *
✓ Viewable by other parties	
Originals One-Sided (Simplex) Two-Sided (Duplex)	Scan Document Close
Ready	HP HD Webcam [Fixed]

Evidence Description – Multiple Items

After selecting Multiple Evidence Items (see *Selecting Evidence Type > Submitting Multiple Evidence Items* for additional information), the chosen items will be displayed in columns. To add a description, click the corresponding field.

Eile View Settings Help ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Application Industry created. Membership driven. Subrogation Arbitration						
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC.						
Claim Number Use Prior Claim						
Add Items Remove Move Up Move Down						
Evidence Type Description						
1 Estimate This is estimate for damages						
2 Expert Report Expert report						
3 Other pictures for damages						
The order of the items listed above should reflect the order of the evidence within your document Image: Wiewable by other parties						
Originals One-Sided (Simplex) Two-Sided (Duplex) Scan Document Close Ready HP HD Webcam (Fixed) HP HD Webcam (Fixed) HP HD Webcam (Fixed) Ready HP HD Webcam (Fixed) HP HD Webcam (Fixed) HP HD Webcam (Fixed) Ready HP HD Webcam (Fixed) HP HD Webcam (Fixed) HP HD Webcam (Fixed)						

Multiple Item List Links

Once multiple items have been selected and are presented in the column format, this list can be modified using the links available at the top of the list.

The links are used to:

- Add Items Opens the Select Multiple Evidence Items dialog (see *Selecting Evidence Type > Submitting Multiple Evidence Items* for additional information)
- Remove Removes the currently selected item from the list
- Move Up Moves the currently selected item to the next higher position in the list
- Move Down Moves the currently selected item to the next lower position in the list

in - AFClient Document Scanne	er	
<u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp		
		Application
im Number		
		Use Prior Claim
	<i>₽</i>	
Items Remove		Move Up Move Down
Evidence Type		Description
Estimate	This is estimate for damages	
Expert Report	Expert report	
Other	pictures for damages	
The order of the ite ite	ems listed above should reflect the order of	of the evidence within your document
g inals One-Sided (Simplex)	Two-Sided (Duplex)	Scan Document Close
	ARBITRATION Industry created. M im Number Evidence Type Estimate Expert Report Other The order of the ite iewable by other parties ginals	ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven. im Number Items Remove Evidence Type Estimate This is estimate for damages Expert Report Expert report Other pictures for damages The order of the items listed above should reflect the order iewable by other parties ginals

Note: When uploading multiple items in a single document, the items should be listed in the order they appear in the document being submitted. For example, if the document being uploaded contains an estimate, a police report, and photographs, in that order, those items should be listed in that order as well.

Choosing Viewable By Other Parties Status

The "Viewable by other parties" checkbox provides a method for indicating if the evidence items being submitted should be viewable by the opposing party or only within the submitter's party.

When an item is submitted with this box checked, that item is made available to other parties to the demand. Items submitted in this manner will remain available in E-Subro Hub even if that demand goes to arbitration. If some evidence items should be viewable only within the submitter's party, those items should be submitted with this box unchecked.

Note: As shown in the images below, this checkbox applies to both single items as well as multiple items. For multiple items that are submitted as a single document, all items in that document will either be viewable or will not.

AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner	
<u>File View Settings H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number	
	Use Prior Claim
Evidence Type	Select Multiple
	* *
☑ Viewable by other parties	
Originals One-Sided (Simplex) Two-Sided (Duplex)	Scan Document Close
Ready	HP HD Webcam [Fixed]

Choosing Originals Setting

If your scanner is capable of two-sided scanning, AFScan will recognize this capability and the *Two-Sided (Duplex)* radio button will become an available choice.

Choose the desired scan setting if applicable.

AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application
Claim Number	
NP201506081419D	Use Prior Claim
Evidence Type Police Report Evidence Description	Select Multiple
This police report filed for the incident	~
Viewable by other parties	
● Originals ● One-Sided (Simplex) ● Wwo-Sided (Duplex)	Scan Document Close
Ready	HP HD Webcam [Fixed]

Completing/Canceling Upload Process

Once all the desired information has been chosen, complete the upload by clicking *Scan Document*.

Note: Once *Scan Document* is clicked, you may immediately proceed to the next item you need to upload. Verification of the upload is not required.

Clicking *Close* aborts the AFClient process and closes the window without sending the document.

AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application
Claim Number NP201506081419D	Use Prior Claim
Evidence Type Police Report	Select Multiple
This police report filed for the incident	* *
☑ Viewable by other parties	
Originals One-Sided (Simplex)	Scan Document Close
Ready	HP HD Webcam [Fixed]

Using Matching Cases Dialog

When submitting evidence items, the system checks the claim number you entered for a match in E-Subro Hub.

The Matching Cases dialog will always be displayed when:

• Multiple E-Subro Hub demands are found that match the claim number you specified.

OR

• A matching E-Subro Hub demand is found, and you are the Responder.

Depending upon your configuration choices, the Matching Cases dialog may alert you to other conditions. See <u>AFClient Options (Subrogation)</u> for additional information.

If a match is found that meets one of the conditions listed above, you will be asked to choose the demand to which you would like the evidence linked.

Select the desired demand by clicking the corresponding checkbox. Click OK to confirm.

Note: If the evidence being submitted applies to more than one of the listed demands, simply check the corresponding box for each of the demands you would like the item to be associated with.

If you know that you will be creating another demand with the same claim number that this evidence would also apply to, simply check the *Link this evidence to the next case we enter*

with this claim number box, and the item will be linked to any demands you have chosen from the list as well as the next demand that is created with the same claim number.

Using Keyboard Shortcuts (Hot Keys)

The following keyboard shortcuts are available in AFScan:

Overall:

- Esc Exits AFScan
- Ctrl+W Switches application between E-Subro Hub and Arbitration under the Application section
- Ctrl+O Opens the E-Subro Hub Options dialog
- Ctrl+M Select multiple
- Ctrl+R Use prior claim (works only if focus is within the claim number textbox)
- Enter Sends the document unless focus is in the Select Multiple popup or Edit Description mode
- First Letter of Word Selects items from the Evidence Type list by entering the first letter of the item in the list

Select Multiple Popup:

- Arrow Up/Down Move between rows in the list
- Enter (while selected on list) Move that value to the other column
- Enter (while focus is on a button) Perform that button's action

Multiple Evidence Items Table:

- Arrow Up/Down Move between rows in the list
- Ctrl+E (while selected on row in list) Edit the description for that row
- Ctrl+U (while selected on row in list) Move the item up in the list
- Ctrl+D (while selected on row in list) Move the item down in the list

Edit Description Mode:

- Enter Carriage return in text being typed
- Ctrl+A Select all
- Ctrl+C Copy
- Ctrl+V Paste
- Home Move to beginning of text
- End Move to end of text
- **Delete** Delete character to right of cursor
- Backspace Delete character to left of cursor
- Arrows Reposition cursor without deleting

See Also:

Supported Business Processes (Subrogation) <u>AFClient Virtual Printer (Subrogation)</u> <u>Network Connection Problems (Subrogation)</u> <u>AFClient Options (Subrogation)</u> <u>AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (Subrogation)</u>

2.6 AFContext Menu - Send to AFClient (Subrogation)

The AFContext Menu allows you to upload claim-related documents from Windows Explorer. It allows the user to send multiple evidence documents for a particular claim number or case.

Accessing the Context Menu

The AFContext Menu can be used for any supported document types from Windows Explorer.

To access the context menu:

- 1. Open Windows Explorer and go to the folder where evidence documents are stored.
- 2. Select one or more evidence document(s), right-click, and select the context menu "Send to AFClient."
- 3. Based on the number and size of the files being sent, you may see the "Send Files to AFPrint" dialog box with a progress bar before the AFPrint screen is displayed.

end Files to AFPrint	<u></u>	
Processed	Police Reort.pdf	
	Cancel Sending Files	

Choosing an Application

Upon launching the AFClient Document Printer (which is also known as AFPrint), you will see the Application radio buttons located in the upper right-hand corner of the window.

AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	·	×
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp		
ARBITRATION Industry created. M		Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number		Use Prior Claim
Filename	Apply All Selected Evidence Types	
Beta Evidence.pdf Beta_Police.pdf Jeep.pdf Police Report Alpha.pdf Rental Bill.pdf	 Evidence Types Photograph(s) Proof of Payment Estimate Rental Bill/Receipt Vehicle Damage Photos Payment History Total Loss Evaluation Immediate 	 Tow and/or Storage Bill Police Report Scene P Salvage Invoice Applican Rental Agreement Adjuster: Salvage Report Applican Coverage Denial Letter Proof of I Denial Letter Expert R
Viewable by other parties		Send Document(s) Cancel

Click on the "Subrogation" radio button to submit evidence items to a subrogation demand.

Note: AFClient will remember your Application selection the next time it's launched.

Entering a Claim Number

You can enter a claim number by typing it in the Claim Number field or by copying and pasting from your claim system.

AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer File View Settings Help			×
ARBITRATION FO	PRUMS, INC. Pership driven.	Application Subrogation	Arbitration
Claim Number CLM-034542-5345-2		Use P	rior Claim
Filename	Apply All Selected Evidence Type	S	
Boat Hit Car.gifImage: Constraint of the section of the	Evidence Types Photograph(s) Proof of Payment Estimate Rental Bill/Receipt Vehicle Damage Photos Payment History Total Loss Evaluation Immediately payment	 Tow and/or Storage Bill Police Report Salvage Invoice Rental Agreement Salvage Report Coverage Denial Letter Denial Letter 	Supplem Scene P Applican Adjuster: Applican Proof of Expert R
Viewable by other parties		Send Document(s)	Cancel Test Configuration

If you are submitting subsequent evidence items to a demand that you previously submitted to, you can click *Use Prior Claim*, and AFClient (AFPrint) will enter the number for you.

ARBITRATION F Industry created. Mem Claim Number CLM-034542-5345-2	ORUMS, INC. bership driven.	Subrogation	Arbitration Prior Claim
Filename Boat Hit Car.gif Image: Comparison of the compari	Apply All Selected Evidence Type Evidence Types Photograph(s) Proof of Payment Estimate Rental Bill/Receipt Vehicle Damage Photos	es Tow and/or Storage Bill Police Report Salvage Invoice Rental Agreement Salvage Report	Supplem Scene P Applican Adjuster: Applican
Rental Bill.pdf 🐼 HitaDeer.bmp 😵	Payment History Total Loss Evaluation	 Coverage Denial Letter Denial Letter 	☐ Proof of I ☐ Expert R

Selecting Evidence Type

Depending upon the content of the document(s) you are submitting, you can identify them by selecting appropriate evidence types from the list.

These are the steps to select Evidence Type(s) for each of the selected files:

- 1. Select the filename from the list on the left, which will activate the grid for evidence types.
- 2. Select one or more evidence types by clicking the checkbox next to it.
- 3. Once the evidence type(s) are selected for a particular file, the green symbol will be displayed next to it, and the text box for the evidence description will be populated on the dialog box.
- 4. Enter the evidence description. This is optional except for the evidence type "Other."

AFPrint - AFClient Document Printo <u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	er		
ARBITRATION Industry created.	FORUMS, INC. Membership driven.	Application	Arbitration
Claim Number			
CLM-034542-5345-2		Use F	Prior Claim
Filename Boat Hit Car.gif Beta Evidence.pdf Beta_Police.pdf Jeep.pdf Police Report Alpha.pdf Rental Bill.pdf HitaDeer.bmp	Apply All Selected Evidence Types Select Evidence Types for Boat Hit Photograph(s) Proof of Payment Estimate Rental Bill/Receipt Vehicle Damage Photos Payment History Total Loss Evaluation	t Car.gif Tow and/or Storage Bill Police Report Salvage Invoice Rental Agreement Salvage Report Coverage Denial Letter Denial Letter	Supplem Scene P Applican Adjuster: Applican Proof of I Expert R
✓ Viewable by other parties Ready	Enter Photograph(s) description	Send Document(s)	Cancel Test Configuration

Note: Users will need to select at least one evidence type for each of the selected files by repeating the above steps; otherwise, they will be presented with an error advising of a file missing an evidence type.

If you are submitting the same evidence types for all the selected files, you can click on *Apply All Selected Evidence Types*, and AFClient (AFPrint) will apply selected/check evidences types to all the valid files on the left (the green symbol will be displayed next to all the valid files).

🞯 AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer			—
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp			
ARBITRATION FC	DRUMS, INC. bership driven.	Application Subrogation	Arbitration
Claim Number CLM-034542-5345-2		Use F	Prior Claim
Filename	Apply All Selected Evidence Types]	
Boat Hit Car.gifImage: Car.gifBeta Evidence.pdfImage: Car.gifBeta_Police.pdfImage: Car.gifJeep.pdfImage: Car.gifPolice Report Alpha.pdfImage: Car.gifRental Bill.pdfImage: Car.gifHitaDeer.bmpImage: Car.gif	Select Evidence Types for Boat Hi Proof of Payment Estimate Rental Bill/Receipt Vehicle Damage Photos Payment History Total Loss Evaluation (t Car.gif Tow and/or Storage Bill Police Report Salvage Invoice Rental Agreement Salvage Report Coverage Denial Letter Denial Letter	 Supplem Scene P Applican Adjuster: Applican Proof of I Expert R
✓ Viewable by other parties	Enter Photograph(s) description		
Ready		Send Document(s)	Cancel Test Configuration

Note: *Apply All Selected Evidence Types* will not copy descriptions from selected evidence types to all of the files.

Choosing Viewable By Other Parties Status

The "Viewable by other parties" checkbox provides a method of indicating if the evidence items being submitted should be viewable by the opposing party or only within the submitter's party.

When an item is submitted with this box checked, that item is made available to other parties to the demand. Items submitted in this manner will remain available in E-Subro Hub even if that demand goes to arbitration. If some evidence items should be viewable only within the submitter's party, those items should be submitted with this box unchecked.

Note: As shown in the image below, this checkbox applies to the entire document being submitted, whether it contains single or multiple items. For multiple items that are submitted as a single document, all items in that document will either be viewable or will not.

Once items are made viewable by another party, they cannot be modified to make them non-viewable.
🞯 AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer			—
<u> </u>			
ARBITRATION FC	DRUMS, INC. Dership driven.	Application	Arbitration
Claim Number			
CLM-034542-5345-2		Use F	Prior Claim
FilenameImage: Second systemBeta Evidence.pdfBeta_Police.pdfBeta_Police.pdfJeep.pdfPolice Report Alpha.pdfRental Bill.pdfHitaDeer.bmp	Apply All Selected Evidence Types Select Evidence Types for Boat Hi Proof of Payment Estimate Rental Bill/Receipt Vehicle Damage Photos Payment History Total Loss Evaluation		Supplem Scene P Applican Adjuster: Applican Proof of I Expert R
Viewable by other parties	Enter Photograph(s) description	Send Document(s)	Cancel
Ready			Test Configuration

Completing/Canceling Upload Process

Once all of the selected files are assigned proper evidence types (all the files have a \bigcirc next to them), complete the upload by clicking *Send Document*.

Note: Once *Send Document* is clicked, you may immediately proceed to the next item(s) you need to upload. Verification of the upload is not required.

Clicking *Cancel* aborts the AFClient process and closes the window without sending the document.

ARBITRATION Industry created.	F c Memt	PRUMS, INC.	Application Subrogation	Arbitration
CLM-034542-5345-2			Use P	Prior Claim
Filename Boat Hit Car.gif Beta Evidence.pdf Beta_Police.pdf Jeep.pdf	8 8 8	Apply All Selected Evidence Type Evidence Types Photograph(s) Proof of Payment Estimate Rental Bill/Receipt	s Tow and/or Storage Bill Police Report Salvage Invoice Rental Agreement	Supplem Scene P Applican Adjuster
 Police Report Alpha.pdf Rental Bill.pdf HitaDeer.bmp 	88	 Vehicle Damage Photos Payment History Total Loss Evaluation III 	 Salvage Report Coverage Denial Letter Denial Letter 	Applican Proof of I
Viewable by other parties	12		Send Document(s)	Cancel

Using the Matching Cases Dialog

When submitting a document, the system checks the claim number you entered for a match in E-Subro Hub.

The Matching Cases dialog will always be displayed when:

• Multiple E-Subro Hub demands are found that match the claim number you specified.

OR

• A matching E-Subro Hub demand is found and you are the Responder.

Depending upon your configuration choices, the Matching Cases dialog may alert you to other conditions. See <u>AFClient Options (Subrogation)</u> for additional information.

If a match is found that meets one of the conditions listed above, you will be asked to choose the demand to which you would like the evidence linked.

Select the desired demand by clicking the corresponding checkbox. Click OK to confirm.

Note: If the evidence(s) being submitted applies to more than one of the listed demands, simply check the corresponding box for each of the demands you would like the document(s) to be associated with.

If you know that you will be creating another demand with the same claim number that this evidence would also apply to, simply check the *Link this evidence to the next case we enter with this claim number* box, and the item will be linked to any demands you have chosen from the list as well as the next demand that is created with the same claim number.

	AFI	Print	- Matching C	ases - Subrogation		N			×
	Mat	tch	ing Cases	- Subrogation		4			
				match the claim number you sp /hich this evidence should be lii	ecified (np-20110215-1137-alp) nked.	1a).			
		1				A duana la sua d	Advance Den	Vaura la aura d	Vaua Dan
			Your Role	Adverse Company	Adverse Claim Number	Adverse Insured	Adverse Rep	Your Insured	Your Rep
	1		Demander	Gmac Insurance	np-20110215-1137-GMAC		Ben Responder		John Demander
	2		Demander	Beta Insurance Co	np-20110215-1137-beta				John Demander
I									
		ink t	this evidence t	to the next case we enter with th	is claim number				
1									
								OK	Cancel

Using Keyboard Shortcuts (Hot Keys)

The following keyboard shortcuts are available in AFClient:

Overall:

- Esc Exits AFClient
- Ctrl+W Switches applications between E-Subro Hub and Arbitration under Application section
- Ctrl+O Opens the E-Subro Hub Options dialog
- Ctrl+R Use prior claim (works only if focus is within the claim number textbox)
- Enter Sends the document unless focus is in the Select Multiple popup or Edit Description mode

See Also:

Supported Business Processes (Subrogation) <u>AFClient Virtual Printer (Subrogation)</u> <u>Network Connection Problems (Subrogation)</u> <u>AFClient Options (Subrogation)</u> <u>AFScan Document Scanner (Subrogation)</u>

3.0 Submitting Evidence for Online Filing (OLF)

3.1 Supported Business Process (OLF)

AFClient supports a single business process for associating evidence related to an online filing.

Evidence Submitted AFTER Filing Created

With this business process, an organization would:

- First, create its arbitration filing using OLF, selecting the evidence to be submitted.
- Then, submit evidence documents for these dockets using AFClient.

See Also:

AFClient Virtual Printer (OLF) Network Connection Problems (OLF) AFScan Document Scanner (OLF) AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (OLF)

3.2 AFClient Virtual Printer (Online Filing)

The AFClient Virtual Printer allows you to upload claim-related documents from any desktop application using the same approach used to print them. In doing so, the AFClient Virtual Printer converts the "printed" document to PostScript format and automatically associates it with a specific case based on the case ID or claim number you enter.

Before Using AFClient

After installing AFClient, a new printer (a "virtual printer") will be accessible from your system. By default, this printer is named "AFClient Virtual Printer." However, your system administrator may have specified another name for this printer. Before using the AFPrint application, you will need to know the name of this virtual printer.

Depending upon your operating system, the steps used to verify the installation of AFClient will vary. Contact your system administrator if you need assistance.

In the Windows 7 operating system, you can verify the installation from the Devices and Printers window. In the Windows 10 operating system, you can verify the installation of AFClient 3.4.0 from the Printers and Scanners window.

The remainder of this guide assumes that the printer is named "AFClient Virtual Printer."

Accessing the AFClient Virtual Printer

The AFClient Virtual Printer can be used with any desktop application that supports printing to a Windows printer.

To access the virtual printer:

- 1. Open the document you wish to submit using the appropriate application on your system.
- 2. Print the document in the manner that will allow you to choose your printer.

3. From within the Print dialog, select the AFClient Virtual Printer and click *Print* to proceed.

Note: The AFClient Virtual Printer can be set up with a different name. See "Before Using AFClient" for additional information.

Choosing and Application

Upon launching the AFClient Virtual Printer (also known as AFPrint), you will see the Application radio buttons located in the upper right-hand corner of the window.

AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
A025007271500	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
	Send Document Cancel
Ready	Test Configuration

Click on the "Arbitration" radio button to submit evidence items to an arbitration case.

Note: AFClient will remember your Application selection the next time it's launched.

Entering a Claim/AF Case ID

You can enter a claim number or AF Case ID by typing it in the Claim Number or AF Case ID field or you can copy and paste the desired number from your claim system.

😸 AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	
<u>File V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
A025007271500	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
	Send Document Cancel
Ready	Test Configuration

If you are submitting subsequent evidence items to a filing that you previously submitted to, you can click *Use Prior Claim/Case ID*, and AFClient (AFPrint) will enter the number for you.

Grant - AFClient Document Printer	
<u>File V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
A025007271500	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
	Send Document Cancel
Ready	Test Configuration

Selecting Evidence

Once you have entered a claim number or AF Case ID, click *Select Evidence* to access the evidence items listed on the docket.

The Arbitration Case Evidence Items window will display the items that were listed in the filing.

Note: When submitting evidence items to an arbitration filing in OLF using a claim number, you may need to choose the filing to which the evidence should be linked. See *Using the Matching Cases Dialog* for additional information.

When uploading evidence to an arbitration filing in OLF, the individual items must first be declared in the filing BEFORE anything will appear in this list. If you need to upload an evidence item that is not included in the list, you will need to add that item in the Online Filing application by amending the filing and then uploading the item.

1. Select the items being uploaded by clicking the checkbox to the left of each item.

Note: If uploading more than one item in a single document, select the items in the list in the order they appear in the original document.

2. Click **OK** to proceed.

3	AFPr	int -	Arbitration Case Evidence Items	h	×
	\rbi	itra	tion Case Evidence Items	4	
	The	follo	wing evidence items are declared w	vithin your selected case.	
	A		Number: NP-20150615-1540- ase Id: A025-00727-15-00 Applicant	A	
	Sele	ct e	ach evidence item in the same orde	er as it appears within your document.	
			Evidence Type	Description	Document Received
			Police Report		No
	2		Photograph(s)	Pic 1	No
	3		Photograph(s)	Pic 2	No
	4		Photograph(s)		No
	5		Photograph(s)		No
	6		Estimate		Yes
	7		Expert Report		Yes
	Evid	lenc	e Items (as they appear within your	r document):	
				OK	Cancel

Using the Matching Cases Dialog

When submitting evidence items to an arbitration filing using a claim number, the system checks the claim number you entered for a match in OLF as well as TRS.

If more than one filing is found (in OLF and/or TRS) with a matching claim number, you will be asked to choose the filing to which you would like the evidence linked.

Note: You will only be able to choose one filing from the list. If you need to upload the same evidence to another filing, you will need to repeat the process for each case. See <u>AFClient Virtual Printer (TRS)</u> for additional details if you want to upload evidence to an arbitration filing in TRS.

Select the desired filing by clicking the corresponding radio button. Click OK to confirm.

		case to which		vidence should be	se reference you specified: NP2016 linked.	003062016A					
≀S A	Arbitration P	Parties									
	Y	our Insured			Adverse Company Information			se Claim mber		ss ite	Loss State
1 (🔿 Greg Balo	dwin		Qtp Di Beta Insur	rance Of Colorado				08	Mar16	FL
FA	Arbitration C	Čases									
FA	Arbitration C Dock Numb	ket Y	our	Your Insured	Adverse Company	Adverse Claim Number	Program	Loss Date	Loss State	Materia Due Da	
	Dock	ket Y ber R	lole	Your Insured Greg Baldwin	Adverse Company (Resp01) Beta Insurance Of Co	Number	Program MedPay				ate
(Dock Numb	ket Y ber R 002-16-00 A	ole ppl (Number NP201603082016R	-	Date	State	Due Da	ate or16
(Dock Numb	ket Y ber R 002-16-00 A	ole ppl (Greg Baldwin	(Resp01) Beta Insurance Of Co	Number NP201603082016R	MedPay	Date 08Mar16	State FL	Due Da 20Ap	ate or16

Entering Evidence Description

The Evidence Description field varies depending on whether you are submitting single or multiple evidence items.

Evidence Description – Single Item

After selecting the desired Evidence Type from the drop-down list, enter the optional description in the Evidence Description field by selecting the field and typing the desired description.

S AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	×
<u>File View Settings H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
NP-20150615-1540-A Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id	
Role: Applicant AF Case Id: A025-00727-15-00	
Estimate Select Multiple	
Evidence Description	
Send Document Cancel	
Ready Test Configu	ration

Evidence Description – Multiple Items

After selecting Multiple Evidence Items (see *Selecting Evidence Type > Submitting Multiple Evidence Items* for additional information), the chosen items will be displayed in columns. To add a description, click the corresponding field.

AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	×
Eile View Settings Help	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
NP-20150615-1540-A Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id	
Role: Applicant AF Case Id: A025-00727-15-00	
Add Items Remove Move Up Move Down	
Evidence Type Description	
1 Estimate	
2 Expert Report	
The order of the items listed above should reflect the order of the evidence within your document	
Send Document Cancel	
Ready Test Configura	tion

Multiple Item List Links

Once multiple items have been selected and are presented in the column format, this list can be modified using the links available at the top of the list.

The links are used to:

- Add Items Opens the Select Multiple Evidence Items dialog (see *Selecting Evidence Type > Submitting Multiple Evidence Items* for additional information)
- Remove Removes the currently selected item from the list
- Move Up Moves the currently selected item to the next higher position in the list
- Move Down Moves the currently selected item to the next lower position in the list

ঔ AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION F Industry created. Mem	ORUMS, INC. <i>abership driven.</i> Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
NP-20150615-1540-A	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
Role: Applicant AF	Case Id: A025-00727-15-00
Add Items Remove	Move Up Move Down
Evidence Type	Description
1 Estimate	
2 Expert Report 3 Police Report	
The order of the item	s listed above should reflect the order of the evidence within your document
	Send Document Cancel
Ready	Test Configuration

Note: When uploading a document with multiple items, the items should be listed in the order they appear in the document being submitted. For example, if the document being uploaded contains an estimate, a police report, and photographs, in that order, you should list those items in that order as well.

Completing/Canceling Upload Process

Once all of the desired information has been chosen, complete the upload by clicking *Send Document*.

Note: Once *Send Document* is clicked, you may immediately proceed to the next item you need to upload. Verification of the upload is not required.

Clicking *Cancel* aborts the AFClient process and closes the window without sending the document.

G AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	X
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	ogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
NP-20150615-1540-A Select Evidence	Use Prior Claim/Case Id
Role: Applicant AF Case Id: A025-00727-15-00	
Add Items Remove	Move Up Move Down
Evidence Type Description	
1 Estimate	
2 Expert Report 3 Police Report	
The order of the items listed above should reflect the order of the evidence within	your document
	12
Send Docume	nt Cancel
Ready	Test Configuration

Using Keyboard Shortcuts (Hot Kets)

The following keyboard shortcuts are available in AFClient:

Overall:

- **Esc** Exits AFClient
- **Ctrl+W** Switches applications between E-Subro Hub and Arbitration (OLF) under the Application section
- Ctrl+O Opens the E-Subro Hub Options dialog
- Ctrl+M Select multiple
- Ctrl+R Use prior claim (works only if focus is within the claim number textbox)
- Enter Sends the document unless focus is in the Select Multiple popup or Edit Description mode
- First Letter of Word Selects items from the Evidence Type list by entering the first letter of the item in the list

Select Multiple Popup:

- Arrow Up/Down Move between rows in the list
- Enter (while selected on list) Move that value to the other column
- Enter (while focus is on a button) Perform that button's action

Multiple Evidence Items Table:

• Arrow Up/Down – Move between rows in the list

- Ctrl+E (while selected on row in list) Edit the description for that row
- Ctrl+U (while selected on row in list) Move the item up in the list
- Ctrl+D (while selected on row in list) Move the item down in the list

Edit Description Mode:

- Enter Carriage return in text being typed
- Ctrl+A Select all
- Ctrl+C Copy
- Ctrl+V Paste
- Home Move to the beginning of the text
- End Move to the end of the text
- **Delete** Delete character to the right of the cursor
- Backspace Delete character to the left of the cursor
- Arrows Reposition the cursor without deleting

See Also:

Supported Business Process (Arbitration) Network Connection Problems (OLF) AFScan Document Scanner (OLF) AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (OLF)

3.3 Network Connection Problems (OLF)

When submitting evidence items, AFClient will automatically detect any network problems.

Handling Submission during Network Problems

Because AFClient accesses the items listed on the arbitration filing when beginning the upload process, a network error will prevent you from proceeding.

In this case, you should cancel the submission and try again later when the network problem has been resolved.

See Also:

<u>Supported Business Process (Arbitration)</u> <u>AFClient Virtual Printer (OLF)</u> <u>AFScan Document Scanner (OLF)</u> <u>AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (OLF)</u>

3.4 AFScan Document Scanner (OLF)

AFScan is an optional component of AFClient that functions as a document-scanning application that directly controls your document scanner. This section describes the basic procedure for using AFScan.

Launching AFScan Document Scanner

The AFScan Document Scanner provides a method of submitting paper-based evidence using any TWAIN-compliant scanner attached to your computer.

Because AFScan acts as a separate application, you will need to start AFScan by choosing it from either your Start menu or All Programs list (depending upon your operating system and setup).

As AFScan is initiating, it will check for a scanner attached to your computer.

If a scanner connection is NOT found, AFScan will display an error message. Click **OK** to proceed. After verifying the connection of your scanner, restart AFScan.

If a scanner connection is found, AFScan will display a "Ready" message along with the name of the attached scanner.

Choosing and Application

Upon launching AFScan, you will see the Application radio buttons located in the upper right-hand corner of the window.

Click on the "Arbitration" radio button to submit evidence items to an arbitration case.

Note: AFScan will remember your Application selection the next time it's launched.

Entering a Claim/AF Case ID

You can enter a claim number or AF Case ID by typing it in the Claim Number or AF Case ID field or you can copy and paste the desired number from your claim system.

AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
A025-00728-15-00	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
Originals	
One-Sided (Simplex) Two-Sided (Duplex)	Scan Document Close
Ready	HP HD Webcam [Fixed] Test Configuration

If you are submitting subsequent evidence items to a filing that you previously submitted to, you can click *Use Prior Claim/Case ID*, and AFClient (AFScan) will enter the number for you.

AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner	
<u>File View S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
A025-00728-15-00	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
Originals	
One-Sided (Simplex) Two-Sided (Duplex)	Scan Document Close
Ready	HP HD Webcam [Fixed] Test Configuration

Selecting Evidence

Once you have entered a claim number or AF Case ID, click *Select Evidence* to access the evidence items listed on the docket.

> AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
A025-00728-15-00	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
Originals	Scan Document Close
Ready	HP HD Webcam [Fixed] Test Configuration

The Arbitration Case Evidence Items window will display the items that were listed in the filing.

Note: When submitting evidence items to an arbitration filing using a claim number, you may need to choose the filing to which the evidence should be linked. See *Using the Matching Cases Dialog* for additional information.

When uploading evidence to an arbitration filing, the individual items must first be declared in the filing BEFORE anything will appear in this list. If you need to upload an evidence item that is not included in the list, you will need to add that item in the Online Filing application by amending the filing and then uploading the item.

To use this window:

- 1. Select the items being uploaded by clicking the checkbox to the left of each item. If uploading more than one item in a single document, select the items in the list in the order they appear in the original document.
- 2. Click **OK** to proceed.

🏷 AFSca	AFScan - Arbitration Case Evidence Items				
The f Cli AF Ro	itration Case Evidence Items following evidence items are declared w laim Number: NP-20150615-1540-A F Case Id: A025-00728-15-00 ole: Applicant ct each evidence item in the same orde	A			
	Evidence Type	Description	Document Received		
1	Police Report		No		
2	Photograph(s)	Pic 1	No		
3	Photograph(s)	Pic 2	No		
4	Photograph(s)		No		
5	Photograph(s)		No		
6	Estimate		Yes		
7	Expert Report		Yes		
	lence Items (as they appear within your olice Report	document):	Cancel		

Using the Matching Cases Dialog

When submitting evidence items to an arbitration filing using a claim number, the system checks the claim number you entered for a match in OLF as well as TRS.

If more than one filing is found (in OLF and/or TRS) with a matching claim number, you will be asked to choose the filing to which you would like the evidence linked.

Note: You will only be able to choose one filing from the list. If you need to upload the same evidence to another filing, you will need to repeat the process for each case. See <u>AFScan Document Scanner (TRS)</u> for additional details if you want to upload evidence to an arbitration filing in TRS.

Select the desired filing by clicking the corresponding radio button. Click OK to confirm.

		Your Insured			Adverse Company Information			se Claim	Los		Los
1 (0				rance Of Colorado	Number		Date 08Mar16		State FL	
	-	testion Course									
LF AI	rbi	itration Cases Docket Number	Your Role	Your Insured	Adverse Company	Adverse Claim Number	Program	Loss Date	Loss State	Materia Due Da	
LF Ai		Docket	Role	Your Insured Greg Baldwin	Adverse Company (Resp01) Beta Insurance Of Co	Number	Program MedPay				ate

Entering Evidence Description

The Evidence Description field varies depending on whether you are submitting single or multiple evidence items.

Evidence Description – Single Item

After selecting the desired Evidence Type from the drop-down list, enter the optional description in the Evidence Description field by selecting the field and typing the desired description.

AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner	x
<u>File View Settings H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	itration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
NP-20150615-1540-A Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Cas	e Id
Role: Applicant AF Case Id: A025-00727-15-00	
Estimate Select Multiple	
Evidence Description	*
Originals One-Sided (Simplex) Two-Sided (Duplex) Scan Document	
Ready HP HD Webcam [Fixed] Test C	onfiguration

Evidence Description – Multiple Items

After selecting Multiple Evidence Items (see *Selecting Evidence Type > Submitting Multiple Evidence Items* for additional information), the chosen items will be displayed in columns. To add a description, click the corresponding field.

> AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner	5			
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp				
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	lication			
Claim Number or AF Case Id				
NP-20150615-1540-A Select Evide	nce Use Prior Claim/Case Id			
Role: Applicant AF Case Id: A025-00727-15-00				
Add Items Remove	Move Up Move Down			
Evidence Type Descrip	ion			
1 Estimate				
2 Expert Report				
3 Police Report				
The order of the items listed above should reflect the order of the evidence within your document				
Originals One-Sided (Simplex) Two-Sided (Duplex)	In Document Close			
Ready	PHD Webcam [Fixed] Test Configuration			

Multiple Item List Links

Once multiple items have been selected and are presented in the column format, this list can be modified using the links available at the top of the list.

The links are used to:

- Add Items Opens the Select Multiple Evidence Items dialog (see *Selecting Evidence Type > Submitting Multiple Evidence Items* for additional information)
- Remove Removes the currently selected item from the list
- Move Up Moves the currently selected item to the next higher position in the list
- Move Down Moves the currently selected item to the next lower position in the list

AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner				
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	W			
ARBITRATION For Industry created. Mem	DRUMS, INC. bership driven.			
Claim Number or AF Case Id				
NP-20150615-1540-A	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id			
Role: Applicant AF Case Id: A025-00727-15-00				
Add Items Remove	Move Up Move Down			
Evidence Type	Description			
1 Estimate				
2 Expert Report				
3 Police Report				
3 Police Report The order of the items listed above should reflect the order of the evidence within your document				
Originals				
 One-Sided (Simplex) 	Two-Sided (Duplex) Scan Document Close			

Note: When uploading multiple items in a single document, the items should be listed in the order they appear in the document being submitted. For example, if the document being uploaded contains an estimate, a police report, and photographs, in that order, those items should be listed in that order as well.

Completing/Canceling Upload Process

Once all of the desired information has been chosen, complete the upload by clicking *Scan Document*.

Note: Once *Send Document* is clicked, you may immediately proceed to the next item you need to upload. Verification of the upload is not required.

Clicking *Cancel* aborts the AFClient process and closes the window without sending the document.

AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner				
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~		
ARBITRATION F Industry created. Men	ORUMS. INC.	© Subrogation		
Claim Number or AF Case Id				
NP-20150615-1540-A	Select Evi	dence Use Prior Claim/Case Id		
Role: Applicant AF	Case Id: A025-00727-15-00			
Add Items Remove		Move Up Move Down		
Evidence Type	Descri	ption		
1 Estimate				
2 Expert Report				
3 Police Report				
Police Report The order of the items listed above should reflect the order of the evidence within your document Originals				
	Two-Sided (Duplex)	can Document Close		
Ready		HP HD Webcam [Fixed] Test Configuration		

Using Keyboard Shortcuts (Hot Keys)

The following keyboard shortcuts are available in AFClient:

Overall:

- **Esc** Exits AFClient
- Ctrl+W Switches applications between E-Subro Hub and Arbitration under the Application section
- Ctrl+O Opens the E-Subro Hub Options dialog
- Ctrl+M Select multiple
- Ctrl+R Use prior claim (works only if focus is within the claim number textbox)
- Enter Sends the document unless focus is in the Select Multiple popup or Edit Description mode
- First Letter of Word Selects items from the Evidence Type list by entering the first letter of the item in the list

Select Multiple Popup:

- Arrow Up/Down Move between rows in the list
- Enter (while selected on list) Move that value to the other column
- Enter (while focus is on a button) Perform that button's action

Multiple Evidence Items Table:

• Arrow Up/Down – Move between rows in the list

- Ctrl+E (while selected on row in list) Edit the description for that row
- Ctrl+U (while selected on row in list) Move the item up in the list
- Ctrl+D (while selected on row in list) Move the item down in the list

Edit Description Mode:

- Enter Carriage return in the text being typed
- Ctrl+A Select all
- Ctrl+C Copy
- Ctrl+V Paste
- Home Move to the beginning of the text
- End Move to the end of the text
- **Delete** Delete the character to the right of the cursor
- **Backspace** Delete the character to the left of the cursor
- Arrows Reposition the cursor without deleting

See Also:

Supported Business Process (Arbitration) AFClient Virtual Printer (OLF) Network Connection Problems (OLF) AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (OLF)

3.5 AFContext Menu - Send to AFClient (OLF)

The AFContext Menu allows you to upload claim-related documents from Windows Explorer. It allows the user to send multiple evidence documents for a particular claim number or case.

Accessing the Context Menu

The AFContext Menu can be used for any supported document types from Windows Explorer.

To access the menu:

- 1. Open Windows Explorer and go to the folder where evidence documents are stored.
- 2. Select one or more evidence documents and **right-click**; then select the context menu option "Send to AFClient."

ame	Date	Туре	Size Tags	
			3	
Alpha Jeep.jpg	5/24/2019 9:36 AM	JPG File	68 KB	
Beta Jeep.jpg	5/24/2019 9:36 AM	JPG File	68 KB	
Boat Hit Car.jpg	5/24/2019 9:36 AM	JPG File	40 KB	
full_jpg.jpg	9/15/2004 8:47 AM	JPG File	0pen	
Hit a Deer.jpg	5/24/2019 9:36 AM	JPG File	Create a new video	
			Edit with Photos	
			Edit with Paint 3D	
			Set as desktop background	
			Edit	
			Print	
			Rotate right	
			Rotate left	
			Cast to Device	
			7-Zip	
			CRC SHA	
			Send To AFClient	
			Edit with Notepad++	
			Edit with Notepad++	
			☑ Edit with Notepad++ ☑ Share	
			 ☑ Edit with Notepad++ ☑ Share ☑ Snagit 	

3. Based on the number and size of the files being sent, you may see the "Send Files to AFPrint" dialog box with a progress bar before the AFPrint screen is displayed.

🔒 Send Fi	les to AFPrint	N	×
	Processed: F	Police Reort.pdf	
		Cancel Sending Files	

Choosing an Application

Upon launching the AFClient Document Printer (which is also known as AFPrint), you will see the Application radio buttons located in the upper right-hand corner of the window.

S AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	▶
<u>File View Settings H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
A025007271500	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
	Send Document(s) Cancel
Ready	Test Configuration

Click on the "Arbitration" radio button to submit evidence items to an arbitration case.

Note: AFClient will remember your Application selection the next time it's launched.

Entering a Claim/AF Case ID

You can enter a claim or AF Case ID by typing it in the Claim Number or AF Case ID field; however, AF recommends that you copy and paste the desired number from your claim system into AFClient to reduce the possibility of errors.

Grant - AFClient Document Printer	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
A025007271500	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
	Send Document(s) Cancel
Ready	Test Configuration

If you are submitting subsequent evidence items to a filing that you previously submitted to, you can click *Use Prior Claim/Case ID*, and AFClient (AFPrint) will enter the number for you.

Grant - AFClient Document Printer	
<u>File V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
A025007271500	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
	Send Document Cancel
Ready	Test Configuration

Selecting Evidence

Once you have entered a claim number or AF Case ID, click *Select Evidence* to access the evidence items listed on the docket.

The Arbitration Case Evidence Items window will display the items that were listed in the filing.

Note: When submitting evidence items to an arbitration filing using a claim number, you may need to choose the filing to which the evidence should be linked. See *Using the Matching Cases Dialog* for additional information.

When uploading evidence to an arbitration filing, the individual items must first be declared in the filing BEFORE anything will appear in this list. If you need to upload an evidence item that is not included in the list, you will need to add that item in the Online Filing application by amending the filing and then uploading the item.

To use this window:

- 1. Select the filename from the list on the left. This will activate the grid for declared evidence types.
- 2. Select one or more declared evidence types by checking the checkbox next to it/them.

- 3. Once the evidence type(s) are selected for a particular file, the green symbol will be displayed next to it, and the textbox for evidence description will be populated in the dialog box.
- 4. Enter the evidence description. This is optional except for the evidence type "Other." If the description was added while declaring the evidence, the same description will be pre-populated in the textbox and you may modify it.

Note: If the declared evidence type was previously uploaded, then it will be placed at the bottom of the list, and the checkbox next to it will be greyed out. To select it, you need to click to uncheck and click again to check it.

Using the Matching Cases Dialog

When submitting evidence items to an arbitration filing using a claim number, the system checks the claim number you entered for a match in OLF as well as TRS.

If more than one filing is found (in OLF and/or TRS) with a matching claim number, you will be asked to choose the filing to which you would like the evidence linked.

Note: You will only be able to choose one filing from the list. If you need to upload the same evidence to another filing, you will need to repeat the process for each case. See <u>AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (TRS)</u> for additional details if you want to upload evidence to an arbitration filing in TRS.

Select the desired filing by clicking the corresponding radio button. Click OK to confirm.

lect t	the party or case to wh			se reference you specified: NP2016 linked.	003062016A					
lS Arl	rbitration Parties Your Insured	I		Adverse Company Information			se Claim nber	Lo Da		Los
0	Greg Baldwin		Qtp Di Beta Insu	rance Of Colorado		Humbor		08	Mar16	FL
F Art	rbitration Cases									
F Art	rbitration Cases Docket Number	Your Role	Your Insured	Adverse Company	Adverse Claim Number	Program	Loss Date	Loss State	Mater Due D	
F Art	Docket	Role	Your Insured Greg Baldwin	Adverse Company (Resp01) Beta Insurance Of Co	Number	Program MedPay			Due D	
F Art	Docket Number D025-00002-16-00	Role Appl			Number NP201603082016R	-	Date	State	Due D 20A	ate

Completing/Canceling Upload Process

Once all the selected files are assigned proper evidence types (all the files have \bigcirc next to them), complete the upload by clicking *Send Document*.

Note: Once Send Document is clicked, you may immediately proceed to the next item you need to upload. Verification of the upload is not required.

Clicking *Cancel* aborts the AFClient process and closes the window without sending the document.

Case Evidence Items	<i>√</i>	×
Arbitration Case Evidence Item The following evidence file(s) need to be a Claim Number: NP-20150615-154 AF Case Id: A025-00727-15-00 Role: Applicant	assigned to declared evidence 10-A 0	
Filename Images Picture1.jpg Images Picture1.jpg Images Picture1.jpg Images Picture1.jpg Images Picture1.jpg Images Picture	Select Declared Evidence Types for Damages Picture1.jpg ✓ Estimate ✓ Expert Report ✓ Photograph(s) (Pic 1) ✓ Photograph(s) (Pic 2) ✓ Photograph(s) ✓ Photograph(s) ✓ Photograph(s)	
	Send Document(s) Cancel	

Using Keyboard Shortcuts (Hot Keys)

The following keyboard shortcuts are available in AFClient:

Overall:

- **Esc** Exits AFClient
- Ctrl+W Switches applications between E-Subro Hub and Arbitration (OLF) under Application section
- Ctrl+O Opens the E-Subro Hub Options dialog
- Ctrl+M Select multiple
- Ctrl+R Use prior claim (works only if focus is within the claim number textbox)
- Enter Sends the document unless focus is in the Select Multiple popup or Edit Description mode
- First Letter of Word Selects items from the Evidence Type list by entering the first letter of the item in the list

See Also:

Supported Business Process (Arbitration) AFClient Virtual Printer (OLF) Network Connection Problems (OLF) AFScan Document Scanner (OLF)

4.0 Submitting Evidence for Total Recovery Solution® (TRS®)

4.1 Supported Business Process (TRS)

AFClient supports a single business process for associating evidence related to TRS filing.

Evidence Submitted AFTER the Filing is Created

With this business process, an organization would:

• First, create its arbitration filing in TRS, and then submit evidence documents for this filing using AFClient.

See Also:

AFClient Virtual Printer (TRS) Network Connection Problems (TRS) AFScan Document Scanner (TRS) AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (TRS)

4.2 AFClient Virtual Printer (TRS)

The AFClient Virtual Printer allows you to upload claim-related documents from any desktop application using the same approach used to print them. In doing so, the AFClient Virtual Printer converts the "printed" document to PostScript format and automatically associates it with a specific case based on the case ID or claim number you enter.

Before Using AFClient

After installing AFClient, a new printer (a "virtual printer") will be accessible from your system. By default, this printer is named "AFClient Virtual Printer." However, your system administrator may have specified another name for this printer. Before using the AFPrint application, you will need to know the name of this virtual printer.

Depending upon your operating system, the steps used to verify the installation of AFClient will vary. Contact your system administrator if you need assistance.

In the Windows 7 operating system, you can verify the installation from the Devices and Printers window. In the Windows 10 operating system, you can verify the installation of AFClient 3.4.0 from the Printers and Scanners window.

The remainder of this guide assumes that the printer is named "AFClient Virtual Printer."

Accessing the AFClient Virtual Printer

The AFClient Virtual Printer can be used with any desktop application that supports printing to a Windows printer.

To access the virtual printer:

- 1. Open the document you wish to submit using the appropriate application on your system.
- 2. Print the document in the manner that will allow you to choose your printer.
- 3. From within the Print dialog, select the AFClient Virtual Printer and click *Print* to proceed.

Note: The AFClient Virtual Printer can be set up with a different name. See "Before Using AFClient" for additional information.

Choosing an Application

Upon launching the AFClient Virtual Printer (also known as AFPrint), you will see the Application radio buttons located in the upper right-hand corner of the window.

AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	
Eile View Settings Help	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
NP201602241153A	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
	Send Document Cancel

Click on the "Arbitration" radio button to submit evidence items to an arbitration case in TRS.

Note: AFClient will remember your Application selection the next time it's launched.

Entering a Claim/AF Case ID

You can enter a claim or AF case ID by typing it in the Claim Number or AF Case ID field; however, AF recommends that you copy and paste the desired number from your claim system into AFClient to reduce the possibility of errors.

Grand AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	
<u>File V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
NP201602241153A	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
	Send Document Cancel
Ready	Test Configuration

If you are submitting subsequent evidence items to a filing that you previously submitted to, you can click *Use Prior Claim/Case ID*, and AFClient (AFPrint) will enter the number for you.

ঔ AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	
<u>Eile View S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
NP201602241153A	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
	Send Document Cancel
Ready	Test Configuration
Selecting Evidence

Once you have entered a claim number or AF Case ID, click *Select Evidence* to access the list of evidence items available for the arbitration filing in TRS.

Grand AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
NP201602241153A	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
	Send Document Cancel
Ready	Test Configuration

The Arbitration Case Evidence Items window will display the items that can be selected for the TRS filing.

Note: If there is any existing evidence item(s) found without document attached to it on the TRS filing, the Existing Evidence Item(s) Found Dialog will be displayed. See *Selecting Existing Evidence Items* for additional information.

Attaching to Existing Evidence Items

When submitting evidence items to an arbitration filing in TRS, the system checks for existing evidence items. If any existing evidence items are found without a document attached to them, you will be asked to choose if you want to attach selected file(s) to existing evidence items or attach/upload new evidence items.

Click on *Attach To Existing* to proceed, and you will be directed to the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window with a list of existing evidence items.

AFPrint - Exi	sting Evidence Item(s) Found
•	We found one or more evidence items without an attachment for your case. If you would like to attach the selected file(s) to the existing evidence item(s), then click the "Attach To Existing" button. If you would like to create and upload new evidence then click the "Upload New" button.
	Attach To Existing Upload New

To use the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window:

1. Select the items being uploaded by clicking the radio button to the left of each item.

Note: Only one existing evidence item can be selected for a single document.

2. Click *Send Document* to proceed.

AFPrint - Arbitration Case Evidence Items			6
Arbitration Case Evidence Items	1		
Claim Number: NP201602241153A,NP2	201602241153A-CL,NP2016022	41153A-OTC	
Insured Name: Henry Hawk	Loss Date: 16Feb16	Loss State: FL	
Choose predefined evidence			
Evidence Type(s)		Description	
Brief of Law, Case Law			
		Send Document Cancel	
		Send Document Cancer	_

Uploading New Evidence Items

When submitting evidence items to an arbitration filing in TRS, the system checks for existing evidence items. If any existing evidence items are found without a document attached to them, you will be asked to choose if you want to attach selected file(s) to existing evidence items or create and upload new evidence items.

Note: If there is no existing evidence item found missing attachment for the arbitration filing in TRS, you will be directed to the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window instead of the Existing Evidence Item(s) Found window.

Click on *Upload New* to proceed, and you will be directed to the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window with a list of available evidence types.

AFPrint - Exi	sting Evidence Item(s) Found
•	We found one or more evidence items without an attachment for your case. If you would like to attach the selected file(s) to the existing evidence item(s), then click the "Attach To Existing" button. If you would like to create and upload new evidence then click the "Upload New" button.
	Attach To Existing Upload New

To use the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window:

1. Select the items being uploaded by clicking the checkbox to the left of each item.

Note: If uploading more than one item in a single document, select the items in the list in the order they appear in the original document.

- 2. Enter a description for the selected evidence items.
- 3. Click *Send Document* to complete the upload.

Note: Once *Send Document* is clicked, you may immediately proceed to the next item you need to upload. Verification of the upload is not required.

Clicking *Cancel* aborts the AFClient process, closes the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window without sending the document, and you will be returned to the AFClient Virtual Printer window.

elect 1 or more evidence types t	hat describe your evidence		
Photograph(s) Proof of Payment Estimate Rental Bill/Receipt Payment History Total Loss Evaluation Tow and/or Storage Bill	Police Report Salvage Invoice Rental Agreement Salvage Report Coverage Denial Letter Denial Letter Adjusters Notes	 Proof of Damages Expert Report Motor Vehicle Accident Statement Deductible Appraisal Bailment Form 	t Rej
< []			•
Enter Estimate description			

Using the Matching Cases Dialog

When submitting evidence items to an arbitration filing using a claim number, the system checks the claim number you entered for a match in OLF as well as TRS.

If more than one filing is found (in OLF and/or TRS) with a matching claim number, you will be asked to choose the filing to which you would like the evidence linked.

Note: You will only be able to choose one filing from the list. If you need to upload the same evidence to another filing, you will need to repeat the process for each case.

Select the desired filing by clicking the corresponding radio button. Click OK to confirm.

			idence should be	linked.						
S Ar	rbitration Parties									
	Your Insured			Adverse Company Information			se Claim nber		iss ate	Loss
С	Greg Baldwin		Qtp Di Beta Insur	ance Of Colorado				08	Mar16	FL
F Ar	rbitration Cases									
F Ar	Docket	Your Role	Your Insured	Adverse Company	Adverse Claim Number	Program	Loss Date	Loss State	Materi Due Da	
	Docket Number	Role	Your Insured Greg Baldwin			Program MedPay				ate
	Docket Number	Role Appl G			Number NP201603082016R	-	Date	State	Due Da 20Ap	ate
С	Docket Number	Role Appl G	Greg Baldwin	(Resp01) Beta Insurance Of Co	Number NP201603082016R	MedPay	Date 08Mar16	State FL	Due Da 20Ap	ate pr16

Using Keyboard Shortcuts (Hot Keys)

The following keyboard shortcuts are available in AFClient:

Overall:

- Esc Exits AFClient
- Ctrl+W Switches applications between E-Subro Hub and Arbitration under the Application section
- Ctrl+O Opens the E-Subro Hub Options dialog
- Ctrl+M Select multiple
- Ctrl+R Use prior claim (works only if focus is within the claim number textbox)
- Enter Sends the document unless focus is in the Select Multiple popup or Edit Description mode
- First Letter of Word Selects items from the Evidence Type list by entering the first letter of the item in the list

Select Multiple Popup:

- Arrow Up/Down Move between rows in the list
- Enter (while selected on list) Move that value to the other column
- Enter (while focus is on a button) Perform that button's action

Multiple Evidence Items Table:

- Arrow Up/Down Move between rows in the list
- Ctrl+E (while selected on row in list) Edit the description for that row
- Ctrl+U (while selected on row in list) Move the item up in the list
- Ctrl+D (while selected on row in list) Move the item down in the list

Edit Description Mode:

• Enter – Carriage return in text being typed

- Ctrl+A Select all
- **Ctrl+C** Copy
- Ctrl+V Paste
- Home Move to the beginning of the text
- End Move to the end of the text
- Delete Delete character to the right of the cursor
- Backspace Delete character to the left of the cursor
- Arrows Reposition the cursor without deleting

See Also:

<u>Supported Business Process (TRS)</u> <u>Network Connection Problems (TRS)</u> <u>AFScan Document Scanner (TRS)</u> <u>AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (TRS)</u>

4.3 Network Connection Problems (TRS)

When submitting evidence items, AFClient will automatically detect any network problems.

Handling Submission during Network Problems

Because AFClient accesses the items listed on the arbitration filing when beginning the upload process, a network error will prevent you from proceeding.

In this case, you should cancel the submission and try again later when the network problem has been resolved.

See Also:

Supported Business Process (TRS) AFClient Virtual Printer (TRS) AFScan Document Scanner (TRS) AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (TRS)

4.4 AFScan Document Scanner (TRS)

AFScan is an optional component of AFClient that functions as a document-scanning application that directly controls your document scanner. This section describes the basic procedure for using AFScan.

Launching AFScan Document Scanner

The AFScan Document Scanner provides a method of submitting paper-based evidence using any TWAIN-compliant scanner attached to your computer.

Because AFScan acts as a separate application, you will need to start AFScan by choosing it from either your Start menu or All Programs list (depending upon your operating system and setup).

As AFScan is initiating, it will check for a scanner attached to your computer.

If a scanner connection is NOT found, AFScan will display an error message. Click **OK** to proceed. After verifying the connection of your scanner, restart AFScan.

If a scanner connection is found, AFScan will display a "Ready" message along with the name of the attached scanner.

Choosing an Application

Upon launching AFScan, you will see the Application radio buttons located in the upper right-hand corner of the window.

Click on the "Arbitration" radio button to submit evidence items to an arbitration filing in TRS.

Note: AFScan will remember your Application selection the next time it's launched.

Entering a Claim/AF Case ID

You can enter a claim number or AF Case ID by typing it in the Claim Number or AF Case ID field or you can copy and paste the desired number from your claim system.

AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner			×
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp			
ARBITRATION FORU Industry created. Membersh	MS, INC. ip driven.	Application Subrogation	Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id			
NP201602241153A		Select Evidence Use Prior	Claim/Case Id
⊂ Originals			
	Sided (Duplex)	Scan Document	Close
Ready		HP HD Webcam [Fixed] Test Configuration

If you are submitting subsequent evidence items to a filing that you previously submitted to, you can click *Use Prior Claim/Case ID*, and AFClient (AFScan) will enter the number for you.

AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner	
<u>Eile V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
NP201602241153A	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
Originals	
One-Sided (Simplex) Two-Sided (Duplex)	Scan Document Close
Ready	HP HD Webcam [Fixed] Test Configuration

Selecting Evidence

Once you have entered a claim number or AF Case ID, click *Select Evidence* to access the list of evidence items available for the arbitration filing in TRS.

AFScan - AFClient Document Scanner	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
NP201602241153A	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
Originals	
One-Sided (Simplex)	Scan Document Close
Ready	HP HD Webcam [Fixed] Test Configuration

The Arbitration Case Evidence Items window will display the items that can be selected for the TRS filing.

Note: If there is any existing evidence item(s) without an attachment listed on the TRS filing, the Existing Evidence Item(s) Found Dialog will be displayed. See *Selecting Existing Evidence Items* for additional information.

Attaching to Existing Evidence Items

When submitting evidence items to an arbitration filing in TRS, the system checks for existing evidence items. If any existing evidence items are found without a document attached to them, you will be asked to choose if you want to attach selected file(s) to existing evidence items or attach/upload new evidence items.

Click on *Attach to Existing* to proceed, and you will be directed to the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window with a list of existing evidence items.



To use the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window:

1. Select the items being uploaded by clicking the radio button to the left of each item.

Note: Only one predefined evidence item can be selected for a single document.

2. Click *Scan Document* to proceed.

bitration Case Evidence Items	1
Claim Number: NP201602241153A,NP2	201602241153A-CL,NP201602241153A-OTC
Insured Name: Henry Hawk	Loss Date: 16Feb16 Loss State: FL
Choose predefined evidence	
Evidence Type(s)	Description
Motor Vehicle Accident Report, Photo	ograph(s), Appr
C Brief of Law, Case Law	

Uploading New Evidence Items

When submitting evidence items to an arbitration filing in TRS, the system checks for existing evidence items. If any existing evidence items are found without a document attached to them, you will be asked to choose if you want to attach selected file(s) to existing evidence items or create and upload new evidence items.

Note: If there is no existing evidence item found missing an attachment for the arbitration filing in TRS, you will be directed to the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window instead of the Existing Evidence Item(s) Found window.

Click on *Attach To New* to proceed, and you will be directed to the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window with a list of available evidence types.

AFScan - Ex	isting Evidence Item(s) Found
0	We found one or more evidence items without an attachment for your case. If you would like to attach the selected file(s) to the existing evidence item(s), then click the "Attach To Existing" button. If you would like to create and upload new evidence then click the "Upload New" button.
	Attach To Existing Upload New

To use the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window:

1. Select the items being uploaded by clicking the checkbox to the left of each item.

Note: If uploading more than one item in a single document, select the items in the list in the order they appear in the original document.

- 2. Enter descriptions for the selected evidence items.
- 3. Click *Scan Document* to complete the upload.

Note: Once *Scan Document* is clicked, you may immediately proceed to the next item you need to upload. Verification of the upload is not required.

Clicking *Cancel* aborts the AFClient process, closes the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window without sending the document, and you will be returned to the AFClient Virtual Printer window.

> AFScan - Arbitration Case Evidence	e Items	
Arbitration Case Evidence	ce Items	
Claim Number: NP20160224115	53A,NP201602241153A-CL,NP201	1602241153A-OTC
Insured Name: Henry Hawk	Loss Date: 16F	eb16 Loss State: FL
Select 1 or more evidence ty	pes that describe your evidend	ce
 Photograph(s) Proof of Payment 	 Police Report Salvage Invoice 	 Proof of Damages Expert Report
Estimate Rental Bill/Receipt	 Rental Agreement Salvage Report 	Motor Vehicle Accident Rer Statement
Payment History Total Loss Evaluation Total Cost Evaluation	Coverage Denial Letter Denial Letter	 Deductible Appraisal Bailment Form
Tow and/or Storage Bill	Adjusters Notes	Daiment Form
		Scan Document Cancel

Using the Matching Cases Dialog

When submitting evidence items to an arbitration filing using a claim number, the system checks the claim number you entered for a match in OLF as well as TRS.

If more than one filing is found (in OLF and/or TRS) with a matching claim number, you will be asked to choose the filing to which you would like the evidence linked.

Note: You will only be able to choose one filing from the list. If you need to upload the same evidence to another filing, you will need to repeat the process for each case.

Select the desired filing by clicking the corresponding radio button. Click OK to confirm.

		vidence should be	se reference you specified: NP2016						
			linkeu.						
Parties									
Your Insured			Adverse Company Information						Loss State
aldwin		Qtp Di Beta Insur	ance Of Colorado				08	Mar16	FL
Cases									
Cases cket mber	Your Role	Your Insured	Adverse Company	Adverse Claim Number	Program	Loss Date	Loss	Materia Due Da	
cket	Role	Your Insured Greg Baldwin	Adverse Company (Resp01) Beta Insurance Of Co	Number	Program MedPay	Loss Date 08Mar16	Loss State FL	Materi Due Da 20Ap	ate
cket nber	Role Appl			Number NP201603082016R	-	Date	State	Due Da	ate pr16
cket nber 0002-16-00	Role Appl	Greg Baldwin	(Resp01) Beta Insurance Of Co	Number NP201603082016R	MedPay	Date 08Mar16	State FL	Due Da 20Ap	ate pr16
	Your Insured	Your Insured	Your Insured	Your Insured Adverse Company Information	Your Insured Adverse Company Information	Your Insured Adverse Company Information Adverse Nur	Your Insured Adverse Company Information Adverse Claim Number	Your Insured Adverse Company Information Adverse Claim Lo Number Da	Your Insured Adverse Company Information Adverse Claim Loss Number Date

Using Keyboard Shortcuts (Hot Keys)

The following keyboard shortcuts are available in AFClient:

Overall:

- Esc Exits AFClient
- Ctrl+W Switches applications between E-Subro Hub and Arbitration under the Application section
- Ctrl+O Opens the E-Subro Hub Options dialog
- Ctrl+M Select multiple
- Ctrl+R Use prior claim (works only if focus is within the claim number textbox)
- Enter Sends the document unless focus is in the Select Multiple popup or Edit Description mode
- First Letter of Word Selects items from the Evidence Type list by entering the first letter of the item in the list

Select Multiple Popup:

- Arrow Up/Down Move between rows in the list
- Enter (while selected on list) Move that value to the other column
- Enter (while focus is on a button) Perform that button's action

Multiple Evidence Items Table:

- Arrow Up/Down Move between rows in the list
- Ctrl+E (while selected on row in list) Edit the description for that row
- Ctrl+U (while selected on row in list) Move the item up in the list
- Ctrl+D (while selected on row in list) Move the item down in the list

Edit Description Mode:

- Enter Carriage return in the text being typed
- Ctrl+A Select all
- Ctrl+C Copy
- Ctrl+V Paste
- Home Move to the beginning of the text
- End Move to the end of the text
- Delete Delete the character to the right of the cursor
- Backspace Delete the character to the left of the cursor
- Arrows Reposition the cursor without deleting

See Also:

<u>Supported Business Process (TRS)</u> <u>AFClient Virtual Printer (TRS)</u> <u>Network Connection Problems (TRS)</u> <u>AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (TRS)</u>

4.5 AFContext Menu – Send to AFClient (TRS)

The AFContext Menu allows you to upload claim-related documents from Windows Explorer. It allows the user to send multiple evidence documents for a particular claim number or case.

Accessing the Context Menu

The AFContext Menu can be used for any supported document types from Windows Explorer.

To access the menu:

- 1. Open Windows Explorer and go to the folder where evidence documents are stored.
- 2. Select one or more evidence documents and **right-click**; then select the context menu option "Send to AFClient."
- 3. Based on the number and size of the files being sent, you may see the "Send Files to AFPrint" dialog box with a progress bar before the AFPrint screen is displayed.

🔒 Sen	d Files to AFPrint	— ———————————————————————————————————
	Processed: Police Reort.pdf	
	Cancel Sending Files	

Choosing an Application

Upon launching the AFClient Virtual Printer (also known as AFPrint), you will see the Application radio buttons located in the upper right-hand corner of the window.

S AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer		×
Eile View Settings Help		
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration]
Claim Number or AF Case Id		
NP201602241153A	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id	
	Send Document Cancel	
Ready	Test Configurati	on

Click on the "Arbitration" radio button to submit evidence items to an arbitration case in TRS.

Note: AFClient will remember your Application selection the next time it's launched.

Entering a Claim/AF Case ID

You can enter a claim or AF Case ID by typing it in the Claim Number or AF Case ID field; however, AF recommends that you copy and paste the desired number from your claim system into AFClient to reduce the possibility of errors.

🥩 AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	
<u>F</u> ile <u>V</u> iew <u>S</u> ettings <u>H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
NP201602241153A	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
	Send Document Cancel
Ready	Test Configuration

If you are submitting subsequent evidence items to a filing that you previously submitted to, you can click *Use Prior Claim/Case ID*, and AFClient (AFPrint) will enter the number for you.

ঔ AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	
<u>File View Settings H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id NP201602241153A	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
	Send Document Cancel
Ready	Test Configuration

Selecting Evidence

Once you have entered a claim number or AF Case ID, click *Select Evidence* to access the list of evidence items available for the arbitration filing in TRS.

ঔ AFPrint - AFClient Document Printer	
<u>Eile View Settings H</u> elp	
ARBITRATION FORUMS, INC. Industry created. Membership driven.	Application Subrogation Arbitration
Claim Number or AF Case Id	
NP201602241153A	Select Evidence Use Prior Claim/Case Id
	Send Document Cancel
Ready	Test Configuration

The Arbitration Case Evidence Items window will display the items that can be selected for the TRS filing.

Note: If there is any existing evidence item(s) without an attachment listed on the TRS filing, the Existing Evidence Item(s) Found Dialog will be displayed. See *Selecting Existing Evidence Items* for additional information.

Attaching to Existing Evidence Items

When submitting evidence items to an arbitration filing in TRS, the system checks for existing evidence items. If any existing evidence items are found without a document attached to them, you will be asked to choose if you want to attach selected file(s) to existing evidence items or attach/upload new evidence items.

Click on *Attach to Existing* to proceed, and you will be directed to the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window with a list of existing evidence items.

AFPrint - Ex	isting Evidence Item(s) Found
0	We found one or more evidence items without an attachment for your case. If you would like to attach the selected file(s) to the existing evidence item(s), then click the "Attach To Existing" button. If you would like to create and upload new evidence then click the "Upload New" button.
	Attach To Existing Upload New

To use the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window:

- 1. Select the filename from the list on left.
- 2. Select one of the predefined evidence types from the drop-down on right.
- 3. Once the evidence type(s) are selected for a particular file, a green checkmark will be displayed next to it.
- 4. Once all the files are assigned an evidence type(s), click Send Document to proceed.

Ditration Case Evidence ect an evidence type for each fi		
		02241153A-CL,NP201602241153A-OTC
sured Name: Henry Hawk		Loss Date: 16Feb16 Loss State: FL
Filename		Evidence Type(s)
9.pdf	8	▼ Select Evidence
10.pdf	8	 Select Evidence

Uploading New Evidence Items

When submitting evidence items to an arbitration filing in TRS, the system checks for existing evidence items. If any existing evidence items are found without a document attached to them, you will be asked to choose if you want to attach selected file(s) to existing evidence items or create and upload new evidence items.

Note: If there is no existing evidence item found missing an attachment for the arbitration filing in TRS, you will be directed to the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window instead of the Existing Evidence Items(s) Found window.

Click on *Upload New* to proceed, and you will be directed to the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window with a list of available evidence types.

AFPrint - Exi	isting Evidence Item(s) Found
0	We found one or more evidence items without an attachment for your case. If you would like to attach the selected file(s) to the existing evidence item(s), then click the "Attach To Existing" button. If you would like to create and upload new evidence then click the "Upload New" button.
	Attach To Existing Upload New

To use the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window:

- 1. Select the filename from the list on the left. This will activate the grid for declared evidence types.
- 2. Select one or more evidence types by checking the checkbox next to each one.
- 3. Once the evidence type(s) are selected for a particular file, a green checkmark will be displayed next to it, and the textbox for evidence description will be populated in the dialog box.
- 4. Enter the evidence description. This is optional.
- 5. Once all files are assigned evidence type(s), click *Send Document* to proceed.

Note: Once *Send Document* is clicked, you may immediately proceed to the next item you need to upload. Verification of the upload is not required.

Clicking *Cancel* aborts the AFClient process, closes the Arbitration Case Evidence Items window without sending the document, and you will be returned to the AFClient Virtual Printer window.

• • • •	nce Item need to be	15 assigned to one or more evidence 201602241153A-CL,NP201602241		on the left first.
nsured Name: Henry Hawk		Loss Date: 16Feb16	Loss State: FL	
Filename 9.pdf 10.pdf	8	Apply All Selected Evidence Type: Select Evidence Types for 9.pdf Photograph(s) Proof of Payment Estimate Rental Bill/Receipt Payment History Total Loss Evaluation Tow and/or Storage Bill	 Police Report Salvage Invoice Rental Agreement Salvage Report Coverage Denial Letter Denial Letter Adjusters Notes 	 Proof of I Expert R Motor Ve Stateme Deductib Appraisa Bailment
			Send Document(s	;) Cancel

Using the Matching Cases Dialog

When submitting evidence items to an arbitration filing using a claim number, the system checks the claim number you entered for a match in OLF as well as TRS.

If more than one filing is found (in OLF and/or TRS) with a matching claim number, you will be asked to choose the filing to which you would like the evidence linked.

Note: You will only be able to choose one filing from the list. If you need to upload the same evidence to another filing, you will need to repeat the process for each case.

Select the desired filing by clicking the corresponding radio button. Click OK to confirm.

	the party or case to which	ich this e	vidence should be	linked.						
S Ar	rbitration Parties Your Insured			Adverse Company Information			se Claim mber	Lo Da	ss	Loss
С	Greg Baldwin		Qtp Di Beta Insu	ance Of Colorado				08	Mar16	FL
F Ar	bitration Cases									
F Ar	Docket	Your	Your Insured	Adverse Company	Adverse Claim	Program	Loss Date	Loss	Materia Due Da	
	Docket Number	Role	Your Insured Greg Baldwin	Adverse Company (Resp01) Beta Insurance Of Co	Number	Program MedPay	Loss Date 08Mar16	Loss State FL	Materia Due Da 20Ap	ate
С	Docket Number D025-00002-16-00	Role Appl (Number NP201603082016R	-	Date	State	Due Da	ate pr16

Using Keyboard Shortcuts (Hot Keys)

The following keyboard shortcuts are available in AFClient:

Overall:

- Esc Exits AFClient
- Ctrl+W Switches applications between E-Subro Hub and Arbitration (OLF) under Application section
- Ctrl+O Opens the E-Subro Hub Options dialog
- Ctrl+M Select multiple
- Ctrl+R Use prior claim (works only if focus is within the claim number textbox)
- Enter Sends the document unless focus is in the Select Multiple popup or Edit Description mode
- First Letter of Word Selects items from the Evidence Type list by entering the first letter of the item in the list

See Also:

Supported Business Process (TRS) AFClient Virtual Printer (TRS) Network Connection Problems (TRS) AFScan Document Scanner (TRS)

5.0 AFDashboard

AFDashboard allows you to monitor the status of evidence(s) uploaded using AFPrint, AFScan, and AFContext Menu.

It also allows users to send the log files and configuration files to AF, which AF Technical Services will use to assist users who are experiencing issues with AFClient.

Note: The submission of log files is not monitored by AF personnel. Any request for assistance with troubleshooting AFClient should be initiated by an email or phone call to AF's Member Services Department.

The AFDashboard application will run and be available in the System Tray, unless the option to disable this functionality was chosen during the installation.

Launching AFDashboard

Because AFDashboard acts as a separate application, you will need to start AFDashboard by choosing it from either your Start menu or All Programs list (depending upon your operating system and setup), if it was not launched at start-up.

If AFDashboard is already running in the System Tray, you can open it by double-clicking the icon or using the context menu option.

Options Help			13		
Operating System : Micr	rosoft Windows 7 Profes	sional Service Pack 1	.NET Version : v4.0		Send System Log
AFClient Version : 3.0.000			AFClient Service Status : Running		
Claim Number	Case Id	Evidence Type(s)	File Name	Status	Submitted On
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_Poli	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:35 PM
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_Esti	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:35 PM
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_De	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:35 PM
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_Da	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:34 PM
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_Da	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:34 PM
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_App	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:34 PM
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_Adj	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:34 PM
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Poli	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:12 PM
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Esti	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Den	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Da	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Police Report	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Da	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM
VP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Expert Report	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Appl	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM
VP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Estimate	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Adju	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Police Report, Estimate, Expert Report	04513 068e74de-7dff-4fbd-b264-a9973031a230.ps	Transmitted	6/15/2015 3:57 PM

AFDashboard Options

AFDashboard allows users to filter the data being displayed as well as show/hide alert messages that will be displayed as an information balloon in the System Tray.

Filter Data

Users can select *Options>Filter Data* to open the dialog box, which will allow them to filter data by one of three criteria: Claim Number, Case Reference ID, or Status.

Options Help						
Filter Data Show Alerts Exit 00			.NET Version:v4.0 AFClient Service Status:Running		Send System Logs	
Claim Number	Case Id	Evidence Type(s)	File Name	Status	Submitted On	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_Poli	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:35 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_Esti	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:35 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_De	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:35 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_Da	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:34 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_Da	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:34 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_App	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:34 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_Adj	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:34 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Poli	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:12 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Esti	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Den	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Da	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Police Report	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Da	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Expert Report	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Appl	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Estimate	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Adju	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Police Report, Estimate, Expert Report	04513 068e74de-7dff-4fbd-b264-a9973031a230.ps	Transmitted	6/15/2015 3:57 PM	

Show/Hide Alerts

Users can check/uncheck the checkbox from *Options>Show Alert* to show or hide alert messages displayed as a balloon from the System Tray for any evidence that goes to retry or fails.

Sending AFClient Logs to Arbitration Forums, Inc.

AFDashboard allows users to send all of the log files created by AFClient along with all the configuration files to AF for troubleshooting of evidence upload issues.

Users can either select *Help>Send System Logs* from the menu or click on the *Send System Logs* link on the AFDashboard to send the log files and configuration files to AF.

Note: The submission of log files is not monitored by AF personnel. Any request for assistance with troubleshooting AFClient should be initiated by an email or phone call to AF's Member Services Department.

AFDashboard - AFClient Da	shboard					X
Options Help Send System Logs Operatine About AFDashboard AFClient Version : 3.0.000			.NET Version : v4.0 AFClient Service Status : Running		Send System L	<u>.ogs</u>
Claim Number	Case Id	Evidence Type(s)	File Name	Status	Submitted On	Δ
			04513_faf7474b-ac99-45de-8d6a-bcdd8ede5871.ps	Retry	6/23/2015 4:34 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Estimate, Expert Report, Police Report, P	04513_217f3ea1-3ae5-4ace-b811-b180d1b881a9.ps	Transmitted	6/23/2015 4:26 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_Poli	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:35 PM	
VP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_Esti	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:35 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_De	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:35 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_Da	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:34 PM	
VP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_Da	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:34 PM	
NP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_App	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:34 PM	
VP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_5cef0007-77a0-4709-b1a5-fd86e47224b1_Adj	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:34 PM	
IP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Poli	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:12 PM	
IP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Esti	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM	
IP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Den	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM	
IP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Photograph(s)	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Da	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM	
IP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Police Report	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Da	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM	_
IP-20150615-1540-A	A025007271500	Expert Report	04513_ec56e561-7a06-4cce-aff0-c86ae8b5bd60_Appl	Transmitted	6/23/2015 1:11 PM	_